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Dear Readers,  
 
As I present this newsletter, I reflect on the 
last few months in which the OCO 
Secretariat has been providing a range of 
accredited Customs training modules to 
your staff.  This training has a direct impact 
into your Organisation as it develops “local 
knowledge centers” through trained staff 
inside your Customs service which is at the 
core of our charter.   The virtual delivery 
mode may have arisen from the Covid 19 
impacts , however it has forced the OCO to 
realize the benefits in this training and 
develop itself for future capability in this 
area.  The connection to the CCES has been 
a result of the Heads of Customs adopting a 
professional qualifications framework at 
the 2018 Melbourne Conference and we 
are very excited to watch it finally being 
delivered, the interest from across the 
membership has been simply amazing and 
we are working to ensure we can deliver 
the training package in the medium term as 
the demand is certainly there. 
We have also seen delivery of the small 
craft application into our membership at 
the same time as delivering a multi agency 
multi national desk top exercise which we 

piloted that will allow us to train all our 
members up in enforcement initiatives 
moving forward. Our partnership with the 
PIDC and PICP Secretariats is a key factor in 
being able to collectively strengthen our 
borders in line with the BOE Declaration 
and Blue Pacific Strategy.  We are also 
especially thankful to partner with the 
WCO and ROCB A/P in the Master Trainer 
Program which lines up perfectly with our 
current online training programmes. 
In the month of March we ran a special 
series of women in customs highlighting 17 
women and their role in the frontline. We 
have a special newsletter compiled and 
translated into French.  
It is my belief that the Secretariat is 
delivering training initiatives in line with the 
work plan that will have greater impact at 
national level capacity building that we 
have had in several years and I thank the 
tireless efforts of the small team in the OCO 
and the steering committee for making that 
happen. I hope you enjoy this newsletter.   
 
Thank you and vinaka vakalevu. 

 

Richard Brenan 

Head of Secretariat 
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JANUARY 2021 

World Customs Organisation (WCO) Regional Workshop 
for E-Commerce 

The OCO Secretariat participated in the WCO Regional 
Workshop for E-Commerce held online from 12-15 Janu-
ary 2021.  OCO’s work program on e-commerce has just 
begun and a survey was done to gauge members’ current 
practices and procedures on the facilitation of cross-
border e-commerce. The result of this survey will assist 
OCO to formulate a capacity-building response for mem-
bers.  Read More... 

International Customs Day (ICD) 2021 

OCO and its 23 members join the world in celebrating Interna-

tional Customs Day today, January 26, which has been dedicat-

ed to “the efforts of customs officers to support people and 

businesses by strengthening the global supply chain, reinforc-

ing collaboration, harnessing technology and putting “people” 

at the center of the transformation process. “When we cele-

brated International Customs Day last year, we did not envis-

age our world changing so much because of COVID-19. Now 

that we have vaccines, most countries will begin their recovery 

paths this year and the International Customs Day slogan 

“Customs bolstering Recovery, Renewal, and Resilience for a 

sustainable supply chain” sums up the demand on Customs 

administrations,” Mr. Brennan says.  Read More...  

Customs Valuation and Harmonised System Classification 

are priority area for WCO Master Trainer Programme 

The WCO, the Regional Office of Capacity Building (ROCB), JICA, 

Japan Customs and OCO joint Sub-Regional Master Trainer Pro-

gramme (MTP) preparatory meeting held on Tuesday, January 26 

has identified Customs Valuation and the Harmonised System 

(HS) classification as two priority areas that need capacity build-

ing for WCO Accredited Trainers in the Pacific. Customs Officers 

from Fiji, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Timor Leste, Tonga and 

Vanuatu discussed training needs with officials from the WCO, 

ROCB, Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), Japan Cus-

toms, and OCO, who are supporting the Master Training Pro-

gramme to be held later in the year.  Read More... Please also 

access this link to view OCO’s partnership with ROCB Asia-Pacific.  

https://www.ocosec.org/significant-challenges-remain-in-e-commerce-for-pacific-customs-administrations-wp01-21/
https://www.ocosec.org/pacific-customs-administrations-celebrate-international-customs-day-pr01-21/
https://www.ocosec.org/customs-valuation-and-harmonized-system-classification-are-priority-areas-for-wco-master-training-programme-wp02-21/
http://www.rocb-ap.org/article-detail/561/?crmid=k6do0v8dikpn9bq7icglbrjqa6
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February 2021 

OCO Courtesy Visit to Fiji Revenue and Customs Service 

The OCO Head of Secretariat, Mr. Richard Brennan paid a 

courtesy call to Fiji Revenue and Customs Services Interim 

Chief Executive Officer, Mr. Jonetani Vuto on February 23. 

Mr. Brennan recently returned to Fiji having been in Austral-

ia since both countries went into lockdown last year. The 

two heads discussed issues pertinent to Customs operations 

in the region. Read More... 

The virtual training has been divided into two cohorts due to 

the large number with each module lasting two weeks.  

Participants of the course are from American Samoa, Common-

wealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, Cook Islands, Fiji, Fed-

erated States of Marshall Islands, Guam, Kiribati, Nauru, Niue, 

Palau, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Tonga, 

Tuvalu, and Vanuatu.  Read More... 

OCO Online Training Programme with CCES 

More than 80 officers from 17 countries in the region 

begin a 10-month online training this month aimed at 

equipping them with skills to address daily challenges and 

those brought on by the impacts of the COVID-19 pandem-

ic.  

The training delivered by the Centre for Customs and Ex-

cise Studies, Charles Sturt University, Canberra, and the 

Oceania Customs Organisation will end in November and 

leads to a Certificate III in Regional Customs Administra-

tions. “This is the largest training of its kind, in terms of 

numbers to be undertaken by OCO in the region,” OCO 

Chairman and Salvador Jacob said.  

“It is an important training as we need to have our Cus-

toms Officers equipped with skills relevant to the changing 

environment, we work in. We are especially pleased that 

more than 60 percent of our trainees are women.” 

https://www.ocosec.org/oco-courtesy-visit-to-frcs-interim-ceo-wp03-21/
https://www.ocosec.org/oco-hosts-largest-training-ever-for-pacific-customs-officers-pr01-21/
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March 2021 

Pacific Law Enforcement Group (PLEG) Desktop  

Exercise 

Through the Australia Pacific Security College (APSC), the region’s 

law enforcement agencies- Customs, Police and Immigration- are 

working to improve their communication and networking processes 

to combat transnational crimes, which continue to increase in the 

Pacific region.  The agencies’ regional bodies, the Pacific Islands 

Chiefs of Police (PICP), Pacific Immigration Development Communi-

ty (PIDC), Pacific Transnational Crime Centre (PTCCC) and the Oce-

ania Customs Organisation (OCO) conducted a joint-pilot exercise 

on operation command with 26 participants from Fiji, Samoa and 

Solomon Islands. Read More... 

Communications Equipment for OCO Members 

 

Ten members of the Oceania Secretariat Organisation have received 

communication equipment to assist them in accessing and sharing 

information on security issues. “The pandemic has forced us to im-

plore new methods of operation where we all have had to rely more 

on the digital platform to remain connected,” OCO Head of Secretari-

at, Richard Brennan says. The assistance was targeted for small and 

medium category members who may have financial constraints to 

develop their digital communication initiatives.  Read More... 

Regional Harmonised System HS2022 Virtual Workshop 

 

OCO members are preparing for the implementation of HS 2022, 

which is the seventh edition of the Harmonized System (HS) nomen-

clature that will come into force on 1 January 2022.  From 23-26 

March, 2021, the OCO conducted a three-day virtual training aimed at 

assisting members interpret and apply HS 2022 and its amendments, 

as well as discuss members’ progress in their preparations to imple-

ment the HS 2022 amendments. 51 Customs officers representing 14 

OCO members took part in the training facilitated by experts from the 

OCO Secretariat, Secretariat of the Pacific Community (SPC), United 

Nations Environment Program (UNEP), United National Conference 

on Trade & Development (UNCTAD), World Health Organisation 

(WHO) and New Zealand Customs Service.  Read More...  

https://www.ocosec.org/law-enforcement-agencies-collaborate-to-improve-campaign-against-transnational-crimes-pr06-21/
https://www.ocosec.org/oco-helps-members-to-remain-connected-pr09-21/
https://www.ocosec.org/oco-members-prepare-to-implement-hs-2022-pr16-211/
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MEMBERS NEWS 

Vanuatu implements the ASYCUDA Sanitary and Phytosanitary Module 
Mr. James Bire - 31 Dec 1975 - 6 Mar 2021  

We were deeply saddened to hear the news of the passing of our friend and colleague, Mr. 

James Bire of PNG Customs Service. James was a great contributor of OCO and an active 

member of our regional forum over the past couple of years.  James presided over the 

signing of the agreement for Customs Cooperation in Melbourne in 2018. For the 

Secretariat, one of the fondest memories we have of James is the facilitative role that he 

played in granting OCO guest status to the APEC Sub-Committee on Customs Procedures 

(SCCP).  Through that, we were able to participate in the SCCP in 2018 hosted by PNG 

Customs, the meeting in which Mr. Bire was the Chairman. Our sympathies go out to his 

family and to his colleagues in PNG Customs.   
 

..Farewell dear friend...  

IN LOVING MEMORY 
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Spotlight 

New Appointments at OCO Secretariat 

The Secretariat welcomed two new permanent appoint-

ments and one temporary appointment in February 

2021. Pranit joined the Secretariat as the new IT & Com-

munications Officer and has 9 years work experience in 

Information Technology having recently been employed 

with the Fiji Revenue and Customs Service in Suva, Fiji. 

Rejieli joined the Secretariat in mid-February possessing 

over a decade of work experience in Accounting and Fi-

nance. She was previously employed with the Australia 

Pacific Training Coalition (APTC).  Finally, we have a tem-

porary Administration Assistant, Ms Tokanuea Karakaua 

who was previously employed with the South Pacific 

Tourism Organisation (SPTO).  We hope that you will join 

us in welcoming our newest members of the OCO family.  
L-R: Ms Rejieli Rokosalu, Accountant, Mr Pranit Kumar, IT & Communi-

cations Officer and Tokanuea Karakaua,  Temp Admin Assistant 

Appointment of New Customs Head 

The OCO Secretariat welcomes the following Head of Customs: 

 Mr. Jonetani Vuto—Interim Chief Executive Officer, Fiji Revenue and Customs Service 

 Mr. David Towe— Chief Commissioner of Customs, PNG Customs Service 

 International Womens Day 2021 

#choosetochallenge 

OCO ended its month-long celebration of the achieve-

ments of women through the Pacific Women in Customs 

series, which is a collection of feature stories of women in 

the profession. The Pacific Women in Customs series was 

in collaboration with PACNEWS.  

“It is not every day that we celebrate the efforts of cus-

toms officers in the Pacific, let alone their efforts to keep 

our borders free from the pandemic,” Mr Jacob said.  

“And it is even rare to be celebrating the women who are 

in customs and who have chosen a career path in a male 

dominated industry, but we are changing that.”  The series 

featured 17 women from 11 OCO member countries and 

the OCO Secretariat. Read More... 

https://www.ocosec.org/oco-newsletter-women-in-customs-special-edition/
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FEBRUARY 

MARCH 

2020 

 Pacific Small Craft Application (PSCA) Training, Savusavu 

      7-8 April 2021 

 OCO Planning Meeting & Strategic Plan Review 

28—30 April 2021 

  Enforcement and Compliance Cert III (Revenue stream) 

29 March-12 April 2021 

 Enforcement and Compliance Cert III (Enforcement stream) 

        19 April—7 May 2021 

April 

2021 

eptember 

2020 

ugust  

2020 

May 

2021 

 Criminal Business Disruption Workshop 

       04-06 May 2021 

 Information Sharing Working Group Meeting (ISWG) —Quarter 4 

       18 or 19 May (tentative)  

 Tariff Cert III (Revenue stream)  

10-28 May 2021 

 OCO Workshop Digital Customs and Cross Border E-Commerce 

25-27 May 2021 

 Steering Committee Meeting—Quarter 4  

        26 May 2021 

June 

2021 

 Tariff Cert III (Enforcement stream) 

31 May—18 June 2021 

 Customs Brokers Training  

      7-11 June 2021 
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